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Max Liebster was born in Reichenbach, on the Bergsträsser Hessen, 60 kilometers south of 
Frankfurt, Germany. 
 
After Hitler came to power, the Jews began to be persecuted. In November 1938, synagogues were 
destroyed, and valuables belonging to Jews were stolen during Kristallnacht. Max went to stay with 
friends in Pforzheim, hoping to avoid arrest. However, he was arrested and put in prison for four 
months. In January 1940, Max was taken to Karlsruhe to board a train to Sachsenhausen 
(Oranienburg) concentration camp. On the train, Max was shoved into a cell with one other prisoner, 
the only Jehovah’s Witness on the transport. They had Bible discussions until they finally arrived at 
the concentration camp after 14 days of travelling. Max was given a yellow and red Star of David to 
wear that identified him as a Jew. His cellmate was given a purple triangle that identified him as one 
of Jehovah’s Witnesses. The approximately 400 Witnesses at the camp were kept separate from other 
prisoners. Prisoners were warned that they would be punished with 25 strokes if they made any 
contact with the Witnesses. 
 
Each morning, prisoners had to line up in all kinds of weather to be counted. In the bitter winter cold, 
prisoners lost their ears and noses to frostbite. If a prisoner was captured trying to escape, he would be 
hanged. Max did not realise his father was in the same camp until he was very sick with swollen limbs 
and frozen feet. frozen. When Max found him, his father uttered a Hebrew prayer for God to protect 
his son. He told Max it was God’s will that Max would survive.   
 
After 18 months, Max was part of a group of 30 young Jews sent to Neuengamme concentration camp 
to work building a harbour. The work was done mostly by hand without heavy machinery. Any 
prisoner who could no longer work was sent to the gas chamber. The camp commander decided to 
assign this group of 30 Jews to stay in the same barrack with the Jehovah’s Witnesses. In the 
evenings, Max would have discussions with the Witnesses, and he learned more about the Bible and 
God’s Kingdom as the only hope for mankind. 
 
A year later, Max was sent to Buna concentration camp at Auschwitz where he was tattooed with a 
prisoner number. Prisoners who were weak or old were told they were going for showers but instead 
were gassed. Because the victims were naked, with no identity papers, only the tattooed number 
identified them. When Max became weak and sick with diarrhoea, he thought he might be put to 
death, but an SS guard got two other prisoners to help him walk. The SS guard had recognized Max’s 
accent and knew that they were from the same part of Germany. He also reassigned Max to work in 
the SS cafeteria where he could get extra food to eat and thus regain his strength. 
 
In January 1945, Max and other prisoners in Auschwitz were ordered to walk 30-40 kilometers to 
Gleiwitz railway station. After Max distributed rations of bread and sausages to the SS guards, he 
reported that there was one sausage left over, but Max was told he could keep it. Although many 
prisoners died on the long journey to Buchenwald, the extra food sustained Max. 
 
At Buchenwald, Max volunteered to carry food between the kitchen and the camp, and he met 
Jehovah’s Witnesses working in the kitchen. Max wanted to be baptized as one of Jehovah’s 
Witnesses, so he and Fritz Heikorn were baptized by Fritz Adler in the bathtub at the house of Léon 
Blum (the former premier of France) at Buchenwald concentration camp. 
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